POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 13 June 2012 

Present:  
K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, J French, A Munro, F Warner, S Waterston       J Weir and D West

In Attendance:          Cllrs I Baxter and D Milligan; Mrs and Mrs B Cunningham; Mr and Mrs Combs; PC Ian Hutchison; Clare Duffy and Hazel Cornwall, Poltonhall Gala Day Committee

Apologies:
Cllr B Constable 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1     Chair reported that the gala day had been a great success and thanked AM for suggesting the alternative site.   

1.2
Chair & MF had represented PDCC at St Nicholas Church for a service commemorating the Queen’s Jubilee.

2.    Minutes of meeting of 9 May 2012 and Matters Arising

2.1    Item 2.3 – Staiside Inn.  There were no developments as yet and no planning application had been made.

2.2
Item 7.4 – First Bus Group.  It was noted that Lothian Buses had taken over the former First Bus routes 90 and 141/142 with effect from 24 June.

2.3     The minutes were approved.  Proposed by JW and seconded by MF.
3.    Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 13 June 2012:

            B/f                                                       Bank    38.39                       Cash    14.00

            Expenditure:  Donation to PHGDC                200.00

            Income:   Midlothian Council Grant                467.17                                    

           Account as at 13 June                        Bank     305.56                      Cash     14.00

           Total Bank and Cash                                       319.56                  
4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
FW advised that the Olympic Torch would be carried through Dalkeith, Lasswade, Loanhead, Bilston, Milton Bridge and Penicuik on Thursday 14 June. 
5.     Police Report

5.1   Crime Statistics – Bonnyrigg & Lasswade May 2012
Total Crimes Recorded: 41
 Total Crimes Solved: 22    53.66% solvency

                                                This YTD 51.81%             Last YTD 45.24%                        

May break down as follows

Received

Solved
Violent Crime                                            2                                0

Sexual Crime



       2                                2


Crimes of Dishonesty

                 19                                8        
                   

Vandalism

                             11                                4

      
       

Other Crime


   
        7                                8

Of the 7 Other Crimes recorded 3 persons have been reported for possession of a controlled substance and 1 person for possession with intent to supply a controlled substance.

There were 302 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of May.

Lost and Found Property Auctions on behalf of Lothian and Borders Police were held at Dalry Auction Complex, 6 Kilwinning Road, Dalry, Ayrshire, KA24 4LG. All auctions were on a Saturday starting at 11am and the dates were as follows: 28th July, 25th August, 27th October and 15th December

Lothian and Borders Police launched the next Summer Drink Drive Campaign that would run from the 4th June – 17th June 2012.  Roads’ Policing units and divisional sets would be proactive within all local communities in Midlothian.
5.2 
From a Police point of view the gala day had been a great success with no trouble. JW commented that only one side of the road had been closed whereas other gala days had closed both sides of the road.   IH said he could put forward such a proposal for next year. 

5.3
DW advised that on the Hopefield Development toward Sherwood residents were parking on the bend at Campview Road and Sherwood Crescent which was an accident waiting to happen.  Cllr DM had raised the issue with the road safety team and advised that road markings would be put in place. It was noted that some residents’ new houses in the area had been subject to spray paint.


5.4.
Cllrs DM, BC and IB had met with Sgt Lindsay to find out if there had been an upsurge in youth disorder in the Sherwood area.  No major upsurge prevalent.  Actions from the meeting agreed that a café at the new High School Centre be kept open from 6-8pm on a Friday evening to see how things panned out.  They would also meet quarterly with CLD to see how the new school complex could be used on Friday and Saturday evenings.  It was important to get it right within the first few weeks.  JF suggested a member of Lasswade High School parent council could also attend the quarterly meetings.  Chair asked about progress on the school’s build and was advised it was currently 2 weeks ahead of schedule.

5.5      Mrs Cunningham commented that she was pleased to see that the 40mph speed limit (reduced from 60mph) from Rosewell to Polton Road West was coming into being.

INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG
· Between 0030hrs and 0600hrs on Sunday 6th May the complainer of a house in Farm Avenue, Lasswade retired to bed leaving the front door unlocked so as her son could get access. On getting up in the morning both front and back doors were lying wedged open and the following property was stolen. A laptop and a handbag containing a phone, cash and cards. 

· Between 2230hrs and 0130hrs on 7th May a Mountain bike and a Challenge make BMX were stolen from the front garden of a house in Hawthornden Avenue, Bonnyrigg. The bikes were described as being a blue adult mountain bike and a girl’s pink and black BMX. The value of these bikes was in excess of £200.

· Between 2200hrs and 0830hrs on 9th May a silver Ford Transit Van was parked secure and unattended in Gordon Avenue. Persons unknown gained entry by unknown means and a large quantity of power and joinery tools, keys and money was stolen.

· Approximately 2010 hours, Sunday 13th May 2012, the complainer was sitting within his home address at Willow Avenue, Bonnyrigg. At this time he heard a loud bang come from outside the front of his house. On looking out the window he could not see anyone, however the alarm was sounding from his car. The complainer thereafter went out to his car where he found the rear offside window smashed and a brick lying on the seat within. Value of repair was £550.

· About 0020hrs on 19th May a 23yr old male threw stones at the windows of a property in Andy Kelly View. He smashed the living room window and damaged the kitchen window. On Police attending the male made off and following a foot chase was caught and thereafter arrested for vandalism. 

· About 2045hours on 19th May officers traced a 21yr old male in Dickson Grove, Bonnyrigg who was reported to have been drinking in The Calderwood, covered in blood and complaining of soreness to his jaw. Although reluctant to talk with police Ambulance crews took him to ERI where after x-ray it was discovered that he had sustained a broken jaw requiring surgery and the insertion of metal plates. Enquiries are ongoing to trace 2 males believed to be responsible.

· About 1300hrs on 23rd May a drugs warrant was executed at an address in Dobbies Road. During the search of the address a quantity of Cocaine, Diazepam and Cannabis was recovered with an estimated street value of just under £4000. A report has been submitted.

· Between 1730hrs and 0730hrs on 30th May at an address in Cameron Crescent a blue Vx Passat which was parked secure and unattended had its rear windscreen pushed in, possibly by using a white 4ft pole that was lying nearby

· Although the Summer Drink Driving Campaign had only just started a check of incidents recorded in May include 3 vehicles seized for no insurance, 1 driver reported for driving whilst under the influence of alcohol, 5 drivers charged with no MOT, 1 driver committed fraud by altering a Tax Disc using Tippex!?! and finally,1 driver charged with using his mobile phone whilst driving.
If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Officer or Bonnyrigg Police Station. PC 3912E Ian Hutchison or PC 11372 Sue Akers Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell

E-mail  EDivCBOPKGroup@lbp.pnn.police.uk  Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 0131 663 9221 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

6.     Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1   Cllr DM reported that the first meeting of new Council had been held the previous week when it was decided to reduce the number of meetings from monthly to every 6 weeks.  As result it would in future take 3-6 months to get Council decisions.

6.2     DM said It was good to see the progress with the new Lasswade High School building and reported that the new school at Burnbrae was due to open in October.

6.3
Three litter bins had been put on the walkway on a trial basis and the intention was to uplift the rubbish three times per week.  There would also be new bins at the Sports Complex.

6.4
There were still a few issues which needed to be sorted out at the new Hopefield site and DM would be carrying out a walkabout there to identify them.  PDCC members were invited to participate.   

6.5
On the question of plans for shops at Hopefield which Taylor Wimpey had promised some time ago, DM reported that he had asked whether a mini Scotmid or Costa Coffee could be considered.   Chair commented there was a need to be careful what kinds of shops were needed.  They had to be able to pay their way during the day as well as first thing in the morning and evening.  

6.7
The area was earmarked for a playpark/sportsfield but was not ideal at it was sloped.  According to plans Taylor Wimpey were to put in a bridge from Sawmill Lane but were now resisting that.  Discussions were ongoing.

6.8.      Cllr IB said he was still finding his feet but had set up a surgery.  Details were on the Midlothian Council website.

6.9
IB reported that a 20mph limit would be put in place at the new Hopefield primary school.  

7.    Local Issues

7.1    CD and HC reported that the gala day had been very successful.  It had been a great venue and feedback had been very positive.  The only small disappointment was that only one nursery had taken part in the floats parade.  No schools had participated with 4 schools pulling out the day before.

7.2
The gala day had taken in £5,000 compared to £6,000 the previous year.  However there was competition with all the Jubilee events this year.  DM commented that it had cost £10,000 to put on the gala day.  However, there had been a lot more sponsorship this year.

7.3
Next year’s gala day was pencilled in for the first Saturday in June.  

Date of next meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 11 July 2012. 
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